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Chair's Remarks

Mr. Schweninger, who acted as Chair on behalf of Ms. Kasson, called the meeting to order at 1:34 p.m.  He welcomed new Board member, John O'Hara, and noted that Alan Mabe, newly appointed VP for Academic Affairs, has rejoined the Board as an ex officio member.  Jim Johnson was unable to attend the meeting due to a family emergency.  

Approval of the Minutes
The minutes from the 6 May 2009 meeting were approved unanimously.  

Director's Remarks

Full report attached at the end of the minutes.

Ms. Torrey reiterated how financially challenging FY09 was for the Press, which ended the year with net sales of $4.8 million; she noted that sales have not been this low since 2000 and that $4.8 million represents an 8% drop from FY08, as well as being down 17% from the original FY09 forecast.  Ms. Torrey noted that the FY10 sales projection is $5.3 million and that the year is likely to be as financially strained as FY09.  Early next week, department heads will review the FY10 projection, which represents the publication of 15 additional titles, and decide if it remains viable in light of the following: university spending, the general book buying market, and student book purchases.  She noted that the Press will be reviewing and revising its budget throughout the year.  

Last week, Ms. Torrey met with Alan Mabe, who will be rejoining the Board as an ex officio member.  Ms. Torrey noted that Mr. Mabe will be assuming Harold Martin’s role as an advocate for the Press within General Administration.  She discussed with him stagnant support for the Press and increases in costs for employee benefits.  

Ms. Torrey reported that the new UNC Press database was finally launched on Monday, July 13th; she remarked that the transition has been as chaotic as expected, but that she feels confident the new database will be a remarkable improvement over its outdated predecessor.  She thanked all staff members for making this transition possible and specifically noted the work of Tom Franklin, Heidi Perov, Michelle Coppedge, Ron Maner, David Perry, Beth Lassiter, Ian Burton-Oakes, and Dino Battista on this transition.  

Ms. Torrey reported that Roy Alexander, the Press’s Accounting Manager for 43 years, will be retiring at the end of August.  Roy has seen the Press through many significant changes and has been a highly valued member of our staff.  Jami Clay will join the staff at the start of August, as the auditors arrive and the new royalties system is put in place, for a month of overlap.  

Development report

Full report attached at the end of the minutes.

Ms. Marsland reported total FY09 gifts of $386,000 and thanked the Board for their giving last fiscal year.  She reported that, while in Charlotte last week meeting with friends of the Press, she heard many observations that the economy would not be truly on the upswing until 2011 and that the commercial sector has not yet hit bottom.  

Ms. Marsland reported on the Press's donor-recognition program, which allows gifts given to UNC Press to also be recognized at individual campuses within the UNC System; campuses participating in this program to date include NC Central, NC State, UNC-Asheville, UNC-Chapel Hill, UNC-Charlotte, UNC-Greensboro, UNC-Wilmington, and Winston-Salem State.  Ms. Marsland noted that this effort has been enthusiastically embraced, that conversations are underway with three more campuses, and that the remaining campuses will be approached in the fall; she hopes to have them all on board by the end of the fiscal year.  

Financial report

Full report attached at the end of the minutes.

Ms. Torrey, who spoke on behalf of Mr. Dircks, reported on FY09’s preliminary year-end statement and draw of $475k that was taken in the spring to cover the deficit; the original budgeted deficit was $195k.  She noted that McGladrey & Pullen will arrive in August to audit both UNC Press and Longleaf and will report to the Board in September.  

Ms. Torrey reported that the Press’s investment returns from the UNC Management Co. were down 19.9% after the first eleven months of FY09; she noted that this was quite good compared to other investment return figures.  Ms. Torrey reported an investment balance (as of May 31) of $13.9 million: $11.4 million (endowment), $1.4 million (journals), and $1.1 million (Press operating reserve).  

Reporting on Longleaf, Ms. Torrey noted that Syracuse University Press went live on July 1 and that Ms. Smith and her staff are working hard to get Syracuse fully integrated.  She noted Longleaf’s FY09 year-end deficit of $310k (FY08 deficit was $350k).   Ms. Torrey remarked that in FY10 Longleaf will not quite achieve break-even, even with two new client presses, because publisher fees are a percentage of net sales, which are down for all clients.  

Projects

1.  COLUMBIA: CIVIL LIFE ON THE UPPER HUDSON FROM THE REVOLUTION TO THE AGE OF JACKSON by John L. Brooke (OIEAHC)

Manuscript Concerns: Mr. Leuchtenburg felt the main title was too vague and noted that Van Buren should be included in the main title; he suggested the following title: VAN BUREN’S COUNTY.  Mr. Andrews noted one reader's comment that the ms. was too long (currently 656 book pages); he asked if Mr. Grench anticipated further cuts.  Mr. Grench replied that he did not anticipate further cuts but noted both the Institute's rigorous in-house review process and their recurrent problem with ms. lengths.  Mr. Schweninger noted OIEAHC books rarely have redundancies.  Mr. Evans suggested we consider how much power we've ceded to an entity that gives us little control over books we publish for them; Ms. Torrey noted that their publishing mentality is highly outdated and that she has been in talks with them recently regarding the terms of their contracts, which do not specify a length limit.  Mr. Evans asked if the Press is absorbing their revenue risk; Ms. Torrey replied that we are and that a review of the relationship will have to be conducted soon.  She noted that, despite its length, this manuscript appears to be a masterwork of scholarship.  

Budget Concerns: Mr. Andrews asked if we planned to have a surplus with this book; Ms. Torrey reported that if all 2,000 cl. copies are sold, we should break even.  

2.  EMPTY PLEASURES: THE STORY OF ARTIFICIAL SWEETENERS, FROM SACCHARIN TO SPLENDA by Carolyn de la Peña

Manuscript Concerns: None

Budget Concerns: None

3.  COVERED WITH GLORY: THE 26TH INFANTRY AT THE BATTLE OF GETTYSBURG by Rod Gragg

Manuscript Concerns: Ms. Maynor clarified that we are republishing this title; Mr. Perry added that it was originally published by Harper Collins in 2000.  Mr. Andrews asked if there will be any new material; Mr. Perry replied that this was a straight reprint and that we felt nothing needed to be added to this edition.

Budget Concerns: None

4.  ONE FANTASTIC RIDE: THE INSIDE STORY OF CAROLINA BASKETBALL'S 2009 CHAMPIONSHIP SEASON by Adam Lucas, Steve Kirschner, and Matt Bowers

Manuscript Concerns: Mr. Simpson-Vos noted that Howard Beck, of the New York Times, contributed an additional brief review of the ms. to provide an outside perspective.    Mr. Andrews asked if we could package the DVD currently being sold by the Athletic Dept. with this book; Mr. Simpson-Vos noted that while the book and DVD are being marketed together and a bundled package had been discussed, the two would not be packaged together.  Ms. Maynor asked about the publication date; Ms. Torrey noted that the book will be published this October and will be sold at basketball games this upcoming season.  Mr. Leuchtenburg noted that Kirschner rejected almost all of the readers' criticisms and suggestions; Mr. Simpson-Vos noted that the authors actually have been more open to our editorial suggestions than their written response might suggest.  Mr. O'Hara asked about the budget; Mr. Simpson-Vos noted that the budget was approved at the May meeting (Mr. O’Hara was provided with a copy).  Ms. Maynor asked about concern over starting the book with the team’s 2008 Final Four loss; Mr. Simpson-Vos noted that this would not likely be changed and that the beginning of the ms. reads well as is.  Mr. Andrews noted that there are three appendices, one each for individual accomplishments of Hansbrough, Lawson, and Ellington; he suggested that Danny Green was a notable absence.  Mr. Simpson-Vos noted that a sidebar on Green highlights his unique statistical accomplishments.  Mr. Evans asked about the publication of this book in relation to the centennial book; Ms. Torrey noted that the championship book will be published in October 2009 and that the centennial book is scheduled for the fall of 2010, pending completion, review, and acceptance of the ms.  Ms. Moran noted that Algonquin is publishing a biography of Roy Williams.  Mr. O'Hara asked about the relationship between the Press and the Athletic Dept., in terms of marketing this book; Ms. Torrey replied that the Athletic Dept. will handle sales at the Smith Center and online through the official Athletic Dept. website, and will support the book with advertising through Athletic Dept. channels.  Mr. Simpson-Vos noted that this collaboration will allow the Press unprecedented access to the Athletic Dept.’s many marketing outlets.  

Budget Concerns: Budget approved at 6 May 2009 meeting.

5.  NATIVE AMERICANS, CHRISTIANITY, AND THE RESHAPING OF THE AMERICAN RELIGIOUS LANDSCAPE edited by Joel Martin and Mark A. Nicholas

Manuscript Concerns: None

Budget Concerns: None

6.  FORGING EQUITY: DEMOCRACY AND DISCONTENT IN CIVIL WAR-ERA WASHINGTON, D.C. by Kate Masur

Manuscript Concerns: Mr. Grench noted that Jane Dailey was unable to read the ms. officially a second time but that she is currently reading it as a favor to the author, who was not aware of Dailey’s role as a reviewer of the unrevised ms.  Mr. Leuchtenburg suggested revising the title; Mr. Andrews noted that the subtitle should be the title.  

Budget Concerns: None

7.  ALL THAT GLITTERS: THE STORY OF DIAMOND HILL, A CHEROKEE PLANTATION by Tiya Miles

Manuscript Concerns: Ms. Maynor noted that the chapter titles, which contain many “house” references, wear thin after a while; Ms. Hunter noted that this was a bit of an artifice and seemed unnecessary.  Ms. Maynor felt the title was unclear; Ms. Hunter agreed and will pass these concerns along to the author.  Mr. Andrews asked about the prologue, specifically wondering what it says about the author’s research process and the known history of the plantation.  Ms. Hunter noted that, based on Miles's research, the plantation staff has revised the history they present to visitors; she added that the prologue discusses the author's early experiences with the plantation as a way to get the reader into the idea of a public history.  Mr. Schweninger suggested caution in sharing so much about the research process.  

Budget Concerns:  None

8.  SMELTERTOWN: MAKING AND REMEMBERING A BORDER COMMUNITY by Monica Perales

Manuscript Concerns: None

Budget Concerns: None

9.  "HEARTS BEATING FOR LIBERTY": WOMEN ABOLITIONISTS IN THE OLD NORTHWEST by Stacey M. Robertson

Manuscript Concerns: Mr. Andrews asked if today's readers would know what "the Old Northwest" was.  Mr. Evans noted that the term was used in a chapter title, as well; Ms. Maynor suggested revisiting all chapter titles.  Mr. Leuchtenburg noted that, to historians, the Old Northwest represented a drawing of abolitionist lines, and Ms. Torrey added that this is a book for historians, who would likely understand the term.  Ms. Maynor suggested dates would help; Ms. Torrey thought that "abolitionists" places the ms. chronologically.    

Budget Concerns: None

10.  THE U.S. SUPREME COURT AND THE SEXUAL REVOLUTION: SEX, MARRIAGE, AND REPRODUCTION FROM GRISWOLD TO ROE by Marc Robert Stein

Manuscript Concerns: Mr. Leuchtenburg noted that the author's discussion of the Boutilier case seems to show that he does not fully understand the difference between a court and a legislature; additionally, other essential elements of the legal system are either misrepresented or confused within the manuscript.  To clear up these issues, Mr. Leuchtenburg suggested having an additional reader, specifically someone who is more broadly familiar with constitutional law.  Mr. Grench thanked Mr. Leuchtenburg for the suggestion, and Mr. Leuchtenburg agreed to send Mr. Grench suggestions in the next couple of days.  Ms. Torrey asked how the Board wished to proceed; Mr. Leuchtenburg remarked that it would be fine to approve this docket contingent on securing a report from a third reader.  The results of that will be shared with the Board.   

Budget Concerns: None

11.  AN ISMA'ILI MODERNITY: GLOBALIZATION AND IDENTITY IN A MUSLIM COMMUNITY by Jonah Steinberg

Manuscript Concerns: None

Budget Concerns:  Mr. Andrews asked if this will sell in the Islamic world; Ms. Maisner noted that the Press has done well with licensing of translation rights and with co-publication deals in this area with this series.  

The financial plans for the following projects were also presented to and approved by the 

Board:

[Ms. Torrey noted her previous comments about revising the budget summary sheet to include gross margin contributions, more important for the Board than manufacturing costs.]

12.  LIVING THE REVOLUTION: ITALIAN WOMEN'S EVERYDAY RESISTANCE AND WORKING-CLASS POLITICS IN NEW YORK CITY, 1880-1945 by Jennifer Guglielmo [Manuscript accepted by the Board on 3/18/2009.]

Budget Concerns: None

13.  DECORATION DAY IN THE MOUNTAINS by Alan and Karen Jabbour [Manuscript accepted by the Board on 5/7/2008.]

Budget Concerns: None

14.  TO RIGHT THESE WRONGS: THE NORTH CAROLINA FUND AND AMERICA’S WAR ON POVERTY by Robert Korstad and James Leloudis [Manuscript accepted by the Board on 3/18/2009.]

Budget Concerns: Mr. Andrews asked if the subsidy was from the Mellon Foundation; Mr. Perry noted that applications for subventions have been made to the Z. Smith Reynolds Foundation and the Mary Reynolds Babcock Foundation. 

15.  NORTH CAROLINA GAZETTEER: SECOND EDITION by William S. Powell and Michael Hill [Manuscript accepted by the Board on 5/6/2009.]

Budget Concerns: None

16.  THE NEW ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SOUTHERN CULTURE: VOLUME 15: URBANIZATION edited by Wanda Rushing and Charles Reagan Wilson 

Budget Concerns: None

17.  TORCHBEARERS OF DEMOCRACY: AFRICAN AMERICAN SOLDIERS AND THE ERA OF THE FIRST WORLD WAR by Chad Williams [Manuscript accepted by the Board on 5/6/2009.]

Budget Concerns: None

To: 

UNC Press Board of Governors

From: 

Kate Douglas Torrey, Director

Date: 

July 8, 2009

Re:

Report for the July 15 meeting

It is a pleasure to wish you a happy new (fiscal) year and to leave FY09 behind. It was a very tough year for all book publishers, regardless of size, focus of list, etc. The disappointing trend of our sales continued throughout May and June, with a year-end total of just $4.8 million.  That’s an annual sales level we haven’t seen since 2000.  It is a cold comfort to realize that both the anecdotal and the statistical evidence (through May) puts these UNC Press results squarely in the mainstream of what other university presses experienced: overall (through May) sales down 9+% from last year (through June, ours were down 10% from last year).  I expect that FY10 will be equally challenging, certainly for university press publishers, as the growing impact of the Great Recession, as New York Times writer David Leonhardt calls it, is felt in higher education and in the states. 

This week we are in the process of doing our detailed planning for, and launch of, the spring 2010 list; later this month, we will review again our budget and sales projections for the coming year. In light of where we ended up for FY09, I am concerned that our forecast may still be too optimistic. I expect that we will be reviewing and revising the FY10 budget on a rolling basis throughout the year. 

With these truly extraordinary times in mind, I scheduled our annual senior managers’ Planning Day in early June this year. We took a whole day away from the Press; that was preceded by meetings and by written reports from every department and program, which were circulated ahead of time, to set the stage for our discussions of FY2010, 2011, and 2012.  I thought it was a productive day—and, of course, now there is lots of follow-up to do, some of which has already begun. 

Between Gov. Perdue’s 10-hour furlough plan in May and June and the start of the UNC Press tiered furlough plan this month, it’s been a scramble for our dedicated staff to accomplish all that we want. Still, sales conference and the annual Book Expo America both were successful events for the Press. Because of budget constraints, we weren’t able to send staff to the AAUP annual meeting unless they were giving presentations. In all four people represented the Press—two at workshops and two at the conference. Vicky Wells was co-director of the workshop on Rights and Permissions in a Digital Marketplace.   

At the time of the last Board meeting, we were waiting to hear about the request for an exemption that we had filed with the State Office of Budget and Management to release the May and June portions of our annual operating support. Happily, that exemption was granted. Of course, now we await word—as do some many others—as to the actions of the legislature for the state’s FY2010 budget and what cuts UNC will have to absorb. How the Press will fare remains to be seen. 

We are working on sending our second batch of Enduring Editions titles to Amazon for conversion to PODs—that will probably be another 250 titles, which will bring our total to over 500 titles. We’ve already received some positive feedback from authors and others in response to the effort to make available books that have previously been out of print. 

Our second letter to authors about the Google settlement is just about finished and should be up on our website around the time of the Board meeting. 

Finally, after more than two years of work, our new database application will go live on July 13. I may be able to say something more about it at our meeting. We are prepared for a pretty rough transition, as we all learn the new system and as the time-consuming work of cleaning up dirty data and mapping from the old to the new continues. I hope that at the September meeting I’ll be able to declare victory. 

I want to end my report by noting a remarkable passage. Roy Alexander has been the Press’s Accounting Manager since July 1966. He is a well-known figure to members of the Finance Committee. Over the past forty-three years, Roy has seen many, many changes at UNC Press—from the arrival of computers, to the size of our list, to the complexity of our businesses, to changes in tax and HR law and in accounting best practices, to several moves of the Press’s offices and warehouses. Next month, Roy will be retiring, and to say this event marks the end of an era would be an understatement. We will certainly miss him, and we all wish him the very best of golf, of beach, of relaxation. 

Reviews/Media Coverage:

· Allen/UNTIL THE LAST MAN COMES HOME Publishers Weekly June 2009

· Douglas & Halper/CHOOSING CRAFT Crafts May/June2009; Ceramics Monthly summer 2009

· Eagles/PRICE OF DEFIANCE Publishers Weekly June 2009

· Gallagher/SHENANDOAH VALLEY CAMPAIGN Washington Times 5/21/09

· Henold/CATHOLIC & FEMINIST Women’s Review of Books May/June 2009

· Hutner/WHAT AMERICA READ The National Review 6/22/09; Wall St. Journal 7/3/09

· Lawrence/SOUTHERN GARDEN Fine Gardening August 2009

· Leavitt/MAKE ROOM FOR DADDY Wall St. Journal 6/4/09

· Perez/CUBA IN THE AMERICAN IMAGINATION London Review of Books 5/28/09; The Nation 6/10/09

· Reed/HOLY SMOKE Garden & Gun 6/22/09

· Schoultz/THAT INFERNAL LITTLE CUBAN REPUBLIC The Nation 6/10/09

· Sterling & Keith/SOUNDS OF CHANGE Atlantic Monthly March 2009

· White/TELLING HISTORIES Women’s Review of Books May/June 2009

· Yow/ARMCHAIR BIRDER Library Journal 5/15/09; Birds & Blooms Extra May 2009

Awards:

· Andrew/WADE HAMPTON 2008 Distinguished Book Award/Biography, Army Historical Foundation

· Feld/LILLIAN WALD: 2009 Viener Prize, American Jewish Historical Society

· Hayes/ WITHOUT PRECEDENT 2008 North Caroliniana Book Award

· Robinson/FORGERIES OF MEMORY AND MEANING: 2008 Hill Award, American Society for Theatre Research

Subsidiary Rights:

· Hadler/WORRIED SICK French Rights licensed to Presses Universitaire de Laval, Quebec

· Hunt/A VIETNAM WAR READER: paperback reprint rights to Penguin (London) for world rights except US and Canada

· Ripley/THE BLACK ABOLITIONIST PAPERS, vols 1-5: non-exclusive world electronic rights to ProQuest (Ann Arbor, MI)

· Zubok/A FAILED EMPIRE Romanian rights licensed to TKJ, Bucharest

The University of North Carolina Press 

Board of Governors Meeting

Development Report

July 2009

1. Gifts for Fiscal Year 2009 Year to Date (July 1, 2008-June 30, 2009)

Endowment Gifts: $325,357 (goal of $309,000)
Annual Gifts: New Century Fund: $42,163 (goal of $25,000)
Outside Title Subventions:  $18,600 (goal of $15,000)

Other: $200 (no goal set)

Because of the overwhelming success of the Spangler Family Directorship Fund, the endowment goal was met for FY2009 well before the end of the fiscal year. You will recall from the March report that the New Century Fund was struggling. As a result, we moved one unrestricted gift of $20,000 from the endowment into the New Century Fund to help with this year’s budget.

As promised, I will have cookies for the July meeting. Thank you all so much for your 100% participation in supporting the Press with a gift!

2. UNC Press Advancement Council
· The Advancement Council met on Monday, April 27th, and the meeting refocused on the first goal of the Strategic Plan—“pursuing superior content”. David Perry gave an excellent ‘peek behind the scenes’ of the work of the acquisition editors and how private funding can make a difference. Sunday’s dinner was hosted by Jim and Florence Peacock at their home with Nortin Hadler as the guest Press author. It was a lovely evening, and very well attended. Thank you Jim and Florence!

· The fall 2009 Council meeting will be held in Asheville on Sunday, October 25th and Monday, October 26th. Instead of the usual Sunday dinner, Sunday’s gathering will be a book launch party for three of the Press’s fall books held at the Grove Park Inn from 3pm to 5pm. One of the book’s being launched is GIVE MY POOR HEART EASE: VOICES OF THE MISSISSIPPI BLUES by the Council’s own Bill Ferris. And musical entertainment will be provided by the Council’s own Doug Orr.

3. Initiatives and Updates

· In light of the economy and the Press’s need for more expendable funds, and the Press’s need to grow our number of donors, the Advancement Council has agreed to implement an annual fund for the Press. The current working title is the “Press Club”. We intend to roll it out this fall so that it provides expendable funds for FY2010.

· Planned Giving Program—The Advancement Council in concert with the Planned Giving Advisory Board are working on creating a legacy society that will recognize all who make a planned gift to the Press. It is our intention to tie the launch of this society to the Press’s 90th birthday in the spring of 2012.

July 10, 2009

To:

UNC Press Board of Governors

From:

Robbie Dircks, CFO

Subject:
Financial highlights for July 15, 2009 Board Meeting

Final sales for FY09 were $4,861,216.   This represents a $431,239 or 8.2% decrease from FY08 sales of $5,292,455.  FY09 sales were impacted by the down-turn in the economy as gross sales lagged previous year’s sales.  Sales returns were 25.6% of gross sales, a slight decrease from the FY08 returns rate of 26.7%.  The FY09 returns rate was a good bit higher than the rate of 21.1% in both FY07 and FY06.

Although we still have some year-end expenses to accrue and reconciliations to complete, my very preliminary numbers show that the Press will have an operating deficit after endowment support of about $475,000 (but before the operating reserve fund draw authorized by the Board).  This compares to a deficit of $274,400 in FY08.  

The auditors from McGladrey & Pullen were here during the week of June 1st to do some preliminary field work and review our updated internal control documents.  I spent Thursday, June 18 with one of auditors at the Maple-Vail warehouse performing inventory test counts.  All of the inventory test counts were spot-on with internal records, and the auditor was very impressed with the Maple-Vail operations and their controls for verifying that the proper books get shipped to our customers.   Audit work at the Press will resume on August 3.  McGladrey & Pullen will be auditing both UNC Press and Longleaf Services and will report to the Finance Committee and to the Longleaf Board of Directors in September.

………………………………….

UNC Management Company investment results through May 31 reflected an overall loss of 19.9% (after deducting management fees) through eleven months.  Final FY09 results from the UNC Management Company should be available in two weeks and will be incorporated into our year-end financial report.

At May 31 investments totaled $13,958,753: endowment funds of $11,441,799; Press operating reserve of $1,418,189; and journals reserve funds of $1,098,765.

………………………………….

June 30 marked the end of the third year of operations for Longleaf Services, Inc. Although no new client publishers were added during the year, we began the transition to go-live with Syracuse University Press on July 1, 2009—and, although much of their inventory has not yet been received at the warehouse, things have gone well—and we signed a contract with the University of Nebraska Press to go-live on October 1, 2009.  Total FY09 net sales for the four client publishers were $9,403,796.  The preliminary FY09 deficit for Longleaf is approximately $310,000 (compared to the FY08 deficit of $346,185).
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